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                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

SONJA D. VOCE,                   )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 80-1283
                                 )
PALM BEACH COUNTY SHERIFF'S      )
DEPARTMENT,                      )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, a formal administrative hearing was
conducted in the above matter before the undersigned Hearing
Officer on September 17, 1980, in West Palm Beach, Florida.

                            APPEARANCES

     The following appearances were entered:

     For Petitioner:  James A. Cassidy
                      West Palm Beach, Florida

     For Respondent:  Frank J. McKeown, Jr.
                      Palm Beach, Florida

     No appearance was entered on behalf of the Florida
Commission on Human Relations.

     On or about May 8, 1979, the Petitioner filed a Complaint of
Discrimination against the Palm Beach County Sheriff's Department
contending that she was harassed while an employee of the
Sheriff's Department and was improperly transferred on account of
her race.  On or about March 10, 1980, the Commission on Human
Relations filed its determination that reasonable cause existed
to believe that an unlawful employment practice had occurred.
Efforts to conciliate the complaint were unsuccessful, and the
Commission issued a Notice of Failure of Conciliation on or about
May 6, 1980.  The Petitioner thereafter filed a Petition for
Relief.  The Commission on Human Relations forwarded the matter
to the office of the Division of Administrative Hearings on July



11, 1980.  The final hearing was scheduled as set out above by
Notice dated July 31, 1980.

     The Respondent filed a Motion to Dismiss.  The Motion to
Dismiss raised factual issues with respect to the timeliness of
the filing of the Petition for Relief by the Petitioner.  Since
the Motion raised factual issues, ruling upon it was deferred,
and evidence with respect to that issue was offered during the
course of the final hearing.  The Motion to Dismiss has been
determined adversely to the Respondent, as set out in Paragraph 1
of the Conclusions of Law herein, and the Motion is hereby
denied.

     At the final hearing, the Petitioner testified as a witness
on her own behalf, and called Richard Lee Sheets, a Captain
employed by the Respondent, as a witness.  The Respondent called
the following witnesses:  Louis Johnson, the Respondent's
Personnel Director; Eugene F. Sanders, a Lieutenant on the
Respondent's road patrol; Margarite West, a clerk/typist employed
in the Respondent's Organized Crime Bureau (formerly the Vice and
Intelligence Unit); Catherine M. Dorsey, a secretary employed in
the Respondent's Organized Crime Bureau; Vida Burger, a secretary
employed at the Respondent's Central Sub-Station; Louise
Mullberry, a clerk/typist employed at the Contract Services
Office of the Respondent; and Janyce Purdom, an investigative
analyst employed by the Respondent.  Petitioner's Exhibits 1, 2
and 3; and Respondent's Exhibits 1 through 27 were received into
evidence.

     The parties were invited to file post-hearing legal
memoranda.  The Respondent has filed a memorandum including
proposed findings of fact.  To the extent that the proposed
findings have not been adopted in this Order, they have been
specifically rejected as being either irrelevant to the issues or
as not having been supported by the evidence.  Some issues with
respect to a subsequent employment of the Petitioner were raised
for the first time by the Respondent in its post-hearing
memorandum.  These issues were supported only by newspaper
articles which were attached to the memorandum.  Those issues
have been specifically rejected because they were not subject to
cross-examination by the Petitioner, and because they are
supported only by unsubstantiated hearsay.

     The issue in this proceeding is whether the Respondent
discriminated against the Petitioner during the course of her
employment with the Respondent on account of her race.



                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Petitioner is a black woman.  From January, 1978,
until May 5, 1979, the Petitioner was employed as a clerk/typist
by the Respondent.  The Petitioner applied for employment with
the Respondent during January, 1978.  The positions she applied
for were, in order of preference, Deputy Sheriff, Custody
Officer, and clerk/typist.  At the time of her application, the
Petitioner was not a citizen of the United States, and she was
therefore not eligible for either of the first two positions.
She received minimally passing scores on the typing test (after
one failure) and on the spelling test; she was hired as a
clerk/typist.  She was placed on the night shift at the vice
squad (now called the Organized Crime Bureau).  Initially, the
Petitioner worked a portion of the day shift so that she could
become familiar with the responsibilities of the position through
exposure to other clerks in the Bureau who performed the same
functions during other shifts.  The Petitioner's responsibilities
were to type or transcribe the vice officers' reports from tape
recordings, to answer the telephone and take messages where
appropriate, and to relay messages to agents in the field by
radio.  It was necessary for the Petitioner to become familiar
with police language, to get used to the peculiarities of the
agents' taping of reports, and to learn to use the radio,
including the "10-code."  The duties were not such, however, as
to require prolonged training, and the Petitioner was adequately
oriented into the job.  The Petitioner's performance at this job
was inadequate.  Her typing and spelling were very poor, and she
misunderstood or mistranscribed portions of the tapes frequently.
Often her work needed to be redone or completed by the clerks who
worked the day shifts.  Mistakes of this sort are common in a
position such as that the Petitioner hold during a training
period, but the Petitioner's performance did not improve.  Her
first evaluation was completed on February 22, 1978.  On a point
system which has fifty-nine possible points, the Petitioner was
given a total rating score of 12, which is a "conditional"
rating.  The evaluation included the following summary of her
performance:

          Miss Voce has a great deal of trouble with
          typing and spelling.  She has not grasped
          the procedures or the complexities of the
          vice and narcotic office work.  Perhaps
          she would have more ability in some other
          division where there is not so much typing.
          In Vice-Intelligence Division she is required
          to type reports, search warrants and state-
          ments, keep files up to date, answer phones,
          dispatch on the radio and many other tasks.
          She is willing to do what she is told, but



          her ability is not commensurate with her
          willingness.

By memorandum dated March 8, 1978, her supervisor recommended
that her employment be terminated on account of inability to
fulfill the requirements of the position.

     2.  Rather than terminating her, the Respondent authorized
to transfer her from the Vice and Intelligence Unit, where her
work was a significant handicap to the operation of the office,
to the Central Sub-Station.  The transfer was effective March 23,
1978.  At the Central Sub-Station, the Petitioner's primary
responsibility was answering all incoming telephone calls,
directing the calls to the appropriate person, and taking
messages where appropriate.  She was also called upon to type a
daily log, and to do miscellaneous duties.  Initially, her
performance in this job was satisfactory.  On December 7, 1978,
the Petitioner's second formal evaluation was completed.  Of a
possible total of fifty-two points, the Petitioner was given a
total rating score of 30, a "satisfactory" evaluation.  She
received a merit pay increase.  At approximately that time,
however, the Petitioner's performance of the job began to
deteriorate.  She became lax in the handling of calls, and was
frequently not at her desk.  She was frequently rude on the
telephone, and did not relay all messages she received.  Her
supervisors counseled her about being away from her desk and
about being polite on the telephone, but her performance did not
improve.  The Petitioner was not getting along with coworkers,
and her performance as an employee was steadily declining.
During approximately April, 1979, the Petitioner herself went to
the Respondent's Personnel Director and requested that she be
transferred to another position.  Her supervisor apparently
agreed that a transfer would be appropriate, and a transfer to
the Central Records Office was authorized by memorandum dated May
2, 1979.

     3.  The transfer was to be effective May 7, 1979 By
memorandum dated May 4, the Petitioner advised her supervisor at
the Central Sub-Station that she would not take the job at
Central Records because it was for the 4:00 p.m. to midnight
shift, and she had family responsibilities which conflicted with
that shift.  The transfer was to be effective May 7, 1979, and
the Petitioner did not appear at the Central Records Office.  On
May 9, the Petitioner was offered a position as a clerk/typist at
the county stockade.  She visited the stockade, but decided that
she did not want that position because it required her to drive a
long way over crowded roads, and because she would have been the
only woman at the stockade.  On May 9, 1979, a new evaluation was
issued with respect to the Petitioner's work at the Central Sub-
Station.  The evaluation was required because of the transfer.



She was given a total rating score of 11 out of 52, a
"conditional" rating.  On May 10, the Petitioner appeared at the
Respondent's personnel office to see her evaluation, tore it up
and threw it in the waste basket.  She left the office upset.
The Respondent removed the Petitioner from its payroll effective
May 4, 1979.

     4.  The Petitioner asserts that she was transferred from the
Vice and Intelligence Unit to the Central Sub-Station not because
of deficiencies in the performance of her work, but on account of
her race.  She further asserts that the transfer from the Central
Sub-Station to the Central Records Office or to the stockade was
motivated by racial rather than by performance factors.  The only
evidence in support of these allegations that was offered at the
hearing is the fact that the Petitioner is black and that she was
transferred, and several racially biased statements that were
made to the Petitioner by coworkers.  The fact of the
Petitioner's race does not in itself establish discrimination.
Racially biased statements that might have been made in the
Petitioner's presence are reprehensible, but do not establish
that she was transferred on account of race.  Indeed, the
evidence conclusively establishes that she was transferred from
the Vice and Intelligence Unit to the Central Sub-Station because
her job performance was inadequate, and was interfering with the
functioning of the office.  The evidence further establishes
conclusively that the transfer from the Central Sub-Station was
motivated by poor job performance.  There is no evidence in the
record from which it could be concluded that the Petitioner was
improperly evaluated, or that any of her supervisors made any
decisions with respect to her evaluations or her transfers on
account of race.

     5.  The Petitioner did not offer any evidence which would
establish that white employees were treated preferentially by the
Respondent, or that black employees were discriminated against.
A black woman was given the position at the Vice and Intelligence
Unit that the Petitioner once held.  She performed very well, was
evaluated accordingly, and ultimately left the office only
because she had a better opportunity with the Federal Government.
There are other black employees of the Sheriff's Office,
including the Petitioner's sister, and no evidence was offered to
establish that any of these employees have been improperly
transferred, or have been treated differently than white
employees.

     6.  The Notice of Failure of Conciliation issued by the
Florida Commission on Human Relations was originally issued on
May 6, 1980.  The Petitioner was not provided an initial copy of
the Notice, and the Commission on Human Relations reissued it on
May 29, 1980.  The Petition for Relief from an Unlawful



Employment Practice was filed by the Petitioner within thirty
days of service of the reissuance, but not within thirty days of
the original issuance.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     7.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction
over the parties and the subject matter of this proceeding.
Section 120.57(1), Florida Statutes.  The Respondent has
contended that the Petitioner failed to file a petition for
relief within thirty days of service of the Notice of Failure of
Conciliation issued by the Commission on Human Relations as
required by Commission Rule 9D-9.08(1), Florida Administrative
Code.  The Notice of Failure of Conciliation was originally
issued on May 6, 1980.  It was not, however, immediately served
upon the Petitioner, and it was reissued on May 29, 1980, and
thereafter was served upon the Petitioner.  The Petition for
Relief was filed within thirty days of service of the reissued
Notice.  The Motion to Dismiss is therefore without merit.

     8.  The Palm Beach County Sheriff's Department is an
"employer" within the meaning of the Human Rights Act of 1977.
Section 23.162(6), Florida Statutes.  In Section 23.167(1) ,
Florida Statutes, it is declared to be an unlawful employment
practice for an employer:

            (a) To discharge or to fail or refuse to
          hire any individual, or otherwise to dis-
          criminate against any individual with respect
          to compensation, terms, conditions, or privi-
          leges of employment, because of such indi-
          vidual's race, color, religion, sex, national
          origin, age, handicap, or marital status.
            (b) To limit, segregate, or classify
          employees or applicants from employment
          in any way which would deprive or tend to
          deprive any individual of employment oppor-
          tunities, or adversely affect any individ-
          ual's status as an employee, because of such
          individual's race, color, religion, sex,
          national origin, age, handicap, or marital
          status.

The Petitioner contends that she was transferred between
departments of the Respondent on account of her race.  The
Petitioner has failed to sustain the allegations.  The evidence
affirmatively reveals that the Petitioner was transferred between
departments of the Respondent on account of her failure to
adequately perform the duties assigned to her.  There is no
evidence in the record from which it could be concluded that



different standards were applied to the Petitioner, or that she
was in any manner treated differently from other employees except
as directly relates to her failure to adequately perform her
duties and responsibilities.

     9.  The relief requested by the Petitioner in her Petition
for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice should be denied,
and the Petition should be dismissed.

     Whereupon, it is

     RECOMMENDED:

     That a Final Order be entered by the Florida Commission on
Human Relations denying the relief sought by the Petitioner in
her Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice, and
dismissing the Petition.

     RECOMMENDED this 17th day of October, 1980, in Tallahassee,
Florida.

                        ___________________________________
                        G. STEVEN PFEIFFER
                        Assistant Director
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        Room 101, Collins Building
                        Tallahassee, Florida  32301
                        (904) 488-9675

                        Filed with the clerk of the Division
                        of Administrative Hearings this
                        17th day of October, 1980.

COPIES FURNISHED:

James A. Cassidy, Esquire
120 South Olive Avenue
Suite 702
West Palm Beach, Florida  33401

Frank J. McKeown, Jr., Esquire
340 Royal Palm Way
Palm Beach, Florida  33480

Aurelio Durana, Esquire
Assistant General Counsel
Florida Commission on Human
   Relations



2562 Executive Center Circle, East
Montgomery Building, Suite 100
Tallahassee, Florida  32301

Mr. Norman A. Jackson
Executive Director
Florida Commission on Human
   Relations
2562 Executive Center Circle, East
Tallahassee, Florida  32301
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                        AGENCY FINAL ORDER
=================================================================

           BEFORE THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

SONJA D. VOCE,

     Petitioner,

vs.                                 FCHR NO.  792-29
                                    DOAH NO.  80-1283
PALM BEACH COUNTY SHERIFF'S         Order NO. 810008
DEPARTMENT,

     Respondent.
and

NORMAN A. JACKSON, Executive
Director, Florida Commission on
Human Relations,

     Intervenor.
_________________________________/

     The following Commissioners participated in the disposition
of this matter:

          Commissioner Melvin L. Levitt, Vice-Chair
          Commissioner Gabriel Cazares
          Commissioner Marjorie Hart
          Commissioner Betty S. Holzendorf
          Commissioner Robert Joyce
          Commissioner Thomas H. Poole, Sr.



          Commissioner William Wynn

                            APPEARANCES:

          AURELIO DURANA, ESQUIRE, Assistant General Counsel,
          Florida Commission on Human Relations, 2562
          Executive Center Circle, East, Suite 100, Montgomery
          Building, Tallahassee, Florida  32301,
          for Intervenor.

                           FINAL ORDER

                                I.
                       Preliminary Matters

     On May 8, 1979, Petitioner, a black female filed a Complaint
of Discrimination with this Commission, pursuant to the Human
Rights Act of 1977 [Part IX, Chapter 23, Florida Statutes
(1979)], alleging that Respondent, Palm Beach County Sheriff's
Department had committed unlawful employment practices by
harassing her and improperly transferring her, all because of her
�race or color.  Petitioner alleged that the unlawful employmen
practices occurred on or about May 3, 1979.

     Pursuant to Part IX, Chapter 23, F.S., and Rule 9D-9.03,
F.A.C., the allegations set forth in the Complaint were
investigated by the Commission's Office of Field Services which
forwarded its investigative report to the Executive Director as
required by Commission Rules.  On March 10, 1980, the Executive
Director issued a Determination: Cause, pursuant to Rule 9D-9.04,
F.A.C., which concluded that the investigation revealed
reasonable cause to believe that an unlawful employment practice
had occurred in violation of the Human Rights Act of 1977.
Subsequent to the issuance of the Determination, efforts were
made to conciliate this matter.  Upon failure of the conciliation
efforts, the Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from the
alleged unlawful employment practices.  Thereafter, the petition
was duly referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings
(DOAH) for assignment of a Hearing Officer to conduct formal
evidentiary proceedings under Section 120.57(1), F.S.

     The Recommended Order of the Hearing Officer was issued on
October 17, 1980.  A copy of the Recommended Order is fully set
forth as an appendix to this final order.

     Subsequent to the issuance of the Hearing Officer's
Recommended Order and prior to the final hearing before the
Commission, on November 6, 1980, the Executive Director moved to
intervene in this matter.  Also, on November 6, 1980, Intervenor
filed exceptions and a brief, objecting to certain findings and



conclusions of the Hearing Officer.  Neither Petitioner nor
Respondent filed exceptions to the Recommended Order.

     Pursuant to notice, a public hearing was held at
Jacksonville, Florida, on December 12, 1980, to consider the
Hearing Officer's Recommended Order and the exceptions and brief
of the parties.  Also at this hearing, Intervenor's motion to
intervene was granted.

                                II.
                         Findings of Fact

     Having considered the Recommended Order, the exceptions,
brief and oral argument presented by Intervenor, and having been
otherwise fully advised in the premises the Commission finds
that:

     The Hearing Officer's Recommended Order indicates that the
Determination: Cause and the Notice of Failure of Conciliation
were issued by the Commission.  This finding of the hearing
officer is contrary to the factual evidence which clearly shows
that both the Determination: Cause and the Notice of Failure of
Conciliation were issued by the Executive Director.  Pursuant to
Section 23.166(7), F.S., we are permitted to delegate certain
responsibilities to the Executive Director, and in consonance
with our discretionary authority, by Rule 9D-9.04, F.A.C., we
have provided for the Executive Director to make and issue
determinations of probable cause.  Similarly, in instances where
conciliation efforts are unsuccessful, the Executive Director is
authorized to issue notices of failure of conciliation, pursuant
to Commission Rule 9D-9.05, F.A.C.

     Except as modified by the foregoing findings of fact, we
find that the Hearing Officer's Findings of Fact are supported by
competent substantial evidence of record and are hereby adopted
as our own.

                                III.
                        Conclusions of Law

     The Commission adheres to and adopts the Hearing Officer's
Conclusions of Law as being based on the substantial competent
evidence of record.  However, in reaching this result, we reject
the Hearing Officer's legal conclusions on page 6 of the
Recommended Order as a misapplication of controlling legal
principles.  on page 6, the Hearing Officer concluded that
"racially biased statements that might have been made in
Petitioner's presence are reprehensible, but do not establish
that she was transferred on account of race."



     As this Commission has held in prior decisions, the case law
under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act (42 U.S.C. s. 2000e, et,
seq.) is persuasive in interpreting the Florida law on the same
subject.  See:  Hargis v. Leon County School Board, FCHR Order
No. 800010, 5128180 (pg. 957-A, Fla. Admin. Law Reports,
7/28/80); Smith v. International Paper Co., FCHR Order No.
810003, 2/24181 (______ Fla. Admin.  Law Reports _______)

     It is clear that circumstantial evidence may be relied upon
to establish discriminatory motive.  Hargis, supra at 957-A; See
also, International Brotherhood of Teamsters v. U.S., 431 U.S.
325, 335, n.15 (1976); McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S.
792, 804-805 (1973); Peters v. Jefferson Chemical Co., 516 F.2d
447 (5th Cir. 1975).

     In the case sub judice, the evidence regarding racially
deprecatory remarks made in the work environment should not be
lightly disregarded.  Such evidence must be considered in
reaching a conclusion as to whether race played any part in
Respondent's decision to transfer the Petitioner.  The Petitioner
was not required to established that race "played the only part
or even the controlling one."  Jones v. Trailways Corp., 20 FEP
Cases 1541 (D.D.C. 1979).  The Petitioner would have met her
burden of proof had she shown that "but for" the discrimination,
she would not have been transferred.  McDonald v. Santa Fe Trail
Trans. Co., 96s. Ct. 2574 (1976).

     Applying these legal standards to the facts of the instant
proceeding compel this Commission to conclude that the Petitioner
failed to establish that Respondent's actions were racially
motivated.

     Accordingly, the Hearing Officer's Recommended Order is
adopted in its entirety, except as modified hereinabove, as the
final action of this Commission.  Further, those portions of the
exceptions of the Intervenor that are not incorporated in this
Order are deemed unnecessary, irrelevant or unwarranted in law or
fact, and are hereby rejected.

     It is, therefore,

     ORDERED that the relief sought by Petitioner is denied and
the Petition for Relief and Complaint of Discrimination are
hereby dismissed.

     DONE and ORDERED this 16th day of March, 1981, at
Tallahassee, Florida.

     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS



             BY:  _____________________________________________
                  MELVIN L. LEVITT, Commission Vice-Chairperson
                  Commissioner Gabriel Cazares
                  Commissioner Marjorie Hart
                  Commissioner Betty S. Holzendorf
                  Commissioner Robert Joyce
                  Commissioner Thomas H. Poole, Sr.
                  Commissioner William Wynn

     FILED with the Clerk of the Commission this 20th day of
March, 1981, at Tallahassee, Florida.

              BY: _____________________________________
                  Clerk of the Commission
                  Florida Commission on Human Relations

Copies Furnished:

JAMES A CASSIDY, ESQUIRE   C.M.  P337773816
120 South Olive Avenue
Suite 702
West Palm Beach, Florida  33401

FRANK J. MCKEOWN, JR., ESQUIRE   C.M.  P3377738I7
McKeown and Garnet
340 Royal Palm Way
Palm Beach, Florida  33480

AURELIO DURANA, ESQUIRE
2562 Executive Center Circle, East
Suite 100 - Montgomery Building
Tallahassee, Florida  32301
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